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Dear Superintendent Monroe, 

Thank you for your letter on behalf of the county superintendents across the state of California.  I am 

deeply appreciative of the tremendous work county superintendents do on behalf of all the students, 

their families, and educators in our state.  Your partnership throughout this pandemic has been key to 

efforts to achieve our shared goals of ensuring that all students have access to safe and full in-person 

instruction and to as much instructional time as possible.  In this critical juncture in the pandemic, your 

leadership is incredibly important, maybe even more so than before, in helping families and students 

stay safe in school, using the evidence-based tools we have against COVID-19.  

Since the release of the CDPH K-12 Schools Guidance for 2021-22 on July 12, there has been a steady 

drumbeat about the importance of masks from scientific and public health leaders based on the 

evidence, science, and trends regarding COVID-19, particularly in light of the Delta variant, a much more 

contagious form of the virus that causes the infection.   

The CDPH guidance on universal masking for K-12 indoor settings is aligned with top national scientific 

recommendations: 

 The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommended universal masking in K-12 
schools on July 28th.  

 

 The American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) recommended universal masking in K-12 schools on 
July 19th. The AAP is the leading national pediatric group, committed to ensuring the health and 
well-being of all children and youth.  

 
I understand the importance of providing students, parents, staff, and administrators a sense of the 

rationale for these decisions as well as a sense of how and when they might change.  It is clear that the 

pandemic is continuing to evolve rapidly right now, and that the Delta variant is acting differently than 

the earlier versions of the virus.  New data show that people who are vaccinated are likely as infectious 

as unvaccinated and Delta is two times as contagious as the initial 2020 virus. There is still a large 

proportion of people who are infected with no symptoms. This highlights that, in the face of Delta, 

masking among all at schools will give us the best chance of keeping transmission low and minimizing 

any necessary quarantines. For the youngest kids, masks provide a key layer of protection until they 

have a chance to be vaccinated. 

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/vaccines/fully-vaccinated-guidance.html
https://services.aap.org/en/pages/2019-novel-coronavirus-covid-19-infections/clinical-guidance/covid-19-planning-considerations-return-to-in-person-education-in-schools/


Page 2 

1215 O Street, MS-8 · Sacramento, CA 95814 · Telephone (916) 654-3454  

Internet Address: www.chhs.ca.gov 

The evolution of the pandemic, with rapidly rising case rates throughout the state, limits our ability to 

know at this point the exact timing or the exact metrics informing when universal masking might 

change. For example, regarding the question about benchmark vaccination rates that would allow for a 

change in universal masking, the contagiousness of a virus informs the percent of people that might 

need to be vaccinated in a community in order to prevent ongoing spread, and allow for a change to a 

universal masking recommendation. In the face of the more contagious Delta variant, the understanding 

of what a potential benchmark might be is evolving.  

However, CDPH continues to follow closely the trends that informed the masking decisions in schools for 

our state and the country.  I am hopeful that we will have a better understanding in mid-Fall, after 

schools have been open in the context of the Delta variant.  We will be closely watching key metrics, 

including transmission in schools, community case rates and vaccination rates and will continue to work 

with school leaders to understand actual experience. Low, sustained community case rates and no 

school outbreaks would be reassuring indicators.  

We would like to offer to meet with CCSESA to review and discuss the latest information in the next 4-

6 weeks.  While the guidance notes that CDPH will continue to assess conditions on an ongoing basis, 

and will determine no later than November 1, 2021, whether to update mask requirements or 

recommendations, we can share and discuss the information we have with CCSESA as we move through 

the next phase.  

In addition, it is crucial for all in our schools and broader communities to stay focused on vaccination 

as the most effective pathway out of the pandemic.  At the individual level, vaccines prevent most 

severe illness, hospitalizations, and death. However, importantly, they also help prevent outbreaks and 

infections that lead to new variants. It may be that the most important take home point for students 

and families and schools is that the sooner everyone gets vaccinated, the sooner we can all take off our 

masks. If ongoing outbreaks of Delta or other variants in the schools are avoided, through the use of the 

layers that work, including masks, this pandemic will end even faster. 

I have heard from others that additional information regarding the evidence on effectiveness of masks 

and their safety would be helpful in discussions with parents, students, and school board members.  

Please see below for additional information.  

Thank you again for this letter, for your leadership during this difficult juncture in the pandemic, and for 

the tremendous work you do on behalf of the students, families, and staff, and administrators 

throughout the state.  I look forward to continued opportunities to communicate and partner in this 

work.  

 

Warmly, 

 

 

Mark Ghaly 

http://www.chhs.ca.gov/

